RHINEBECK CENTRAL SCHOOL DISTRICT

BOARD OF EDUCATION

March 12, 2013

Regular Meeting


MEMBERS PRESENT:


DEIRDRE BURNS (dep. 10:10 pm)






PAUL SLAYTON 

MARK FLEISCHHAUER







DIANE KANTAROS







LISA ROSENTHAL (arr: 7:55 pm)






DIANE LYONS
MEMBERS ABSENT:


KAREN HATTER

OTHERS PRESENT:
JOSEPH PHELAN, TOM BURNELL, FRANK SELDIN, LAURA SCHULKIND, GLEN VINING
1.0 Call to Order

President Burns called the meeting to order at 7:40 pm. 
2.0
Approval of Minutes

2.1 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to approve the minutes of the February 26, 2013 Regular Meeting*
VOTE: 5 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Lyons); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

*See amendment to Minutes – 5.2 Old Business
2.0 Public Comment

A parent addressed the Board to recognize how well the District’s finances had been managed, but encouraged the Board to take note of declining enrollment and consider the element of flexibility in making spending choices on program and administration.
4.0  
Reports and Discussion


4.1 
2013-14 Budget Development Update
President Burns noted that the District had held its Budget Workshop the previous Saturday and there was not much new to report since that event.

Mr. Phelan noted that the Board members had received a full version of the fourth draft budget, along with a listing of the current elementary enrollment and projections for next year.

Mr. Phelan also reported briefly on the Technology Visioning Session held earlier in the day. The attendees developed a document that will be reviewed by Dr. Laurie Keating from CELT and should serve as a basis for expansion into a Mission, Vision and Goals statement and an action plan to address the implementation of the various recommendations from CELT based upon their Technology Audit.

Discussion followed about the group’s discussions, the options surrounding the development of a technology program, the various viewpoints expressed about the most effective and beneficial uses of technology, and the need for a comprehensive K-12 technology curriculum.

(Ms. Rosenthal arrived during the discussion.)
Discussion followed about the Budget Workshop and a need to consider whether an approach should be taken that, while adding  some of the “wish list” items, would also set a budget increase lower than 3.62% to lessen the taxpayers’ burden.

Comment was made that the District could consider adding programs targeted to entice families to move to this District, perhaps using a marketing plan, to offset declining enrollment. 

Comment was made about considering hiring part-time consultants rather than full-time administrators and what the advantages or disadvantages would be. Comment was also made that while enrollment is declining, administrators are still needed, given that supervision of teaching staff continues to be needed, the supervision should be provided as appropriate and should not make an administrator’s job untenable, and the case has already been presented for a Director of Technology and assistance for the Elementary Principal.

Discussion followed about class sizes and the growth in the need for AIS, which was identified as a construct that came from the State, with the use of standardized test scores as the benchmark determining which students need AIS. It was noted that AIS is different from Special Education, which addresses the needs of students with handicapping conditions, for example, students who may be on the autism spectrum. Comment also was made that the increase in students needing AIS in recent years can be traced in large part to the State’s re-definition of the cut points. Students who had not previously scored as needing AIS were then picked up when the State arbitrarily moved the cut points. 
Discussion then shifted to the reasons for declining enrollment, with the cost of living in the District identified as a factor, along with the trend in families having fewer children, and the fact that most Districts in the county are seeing declining enrollments.

Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to suspend the rules and recess briefly at 8:15 pm so a student photographer could take a photo of the Board for the High School Yearbook.
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Hatter)

MOTION CARRIED
The meeting returned to order at 8:17 pm.
4.2
Board Committee Reports*
Communications: Mrs. Lyons reported that the Committee approved the community website survey and it has gone out. Mr. Phelan has already received some responses. The Committee discussed the AV Club proposal but has some questions. The Committee also discussed possibly holding “Coffee with the Board” get-togethers for the community in the future to increase communication between the board and the community.
A brief discussion followed with support expressed for the “Coffee with the Board” proposal as an avenue of outreach to the community and one which the residents might find agreeable. 

Audit: Mr. Slayton reported that the Committee had provided Mr. Burnell with feedback on their meeting with the new Claims Auditor.
Mr. Burnell reported he had met with the Claims Auditor who reviewed the recommendations and would like to meet with the Committee again.

Finance: Mr. Slayton reported that the Committee discussed the fund balance, its current status, future year projections, and historical trends. It is likely the Committee will recommend shifting $1.15 million to the appropriated fund balance. The Committee also reviewed data for the last 5 to 6 years on the school lunch program, has cataloged ideas and recommendations, and is on a path to make recommendations.

A brief discussion followed about instituting a point of sale system, with reference to the cost/benefit ratios of two possibilities.

Discussion then turned to a trial reduction in price to see the effect on participation and what the timing should be for any potential trial. Determining the effect of the meal price was identified as a problem since there’s no good handle on the cost of making a lunch and the lack of knowledge of how may lunches were made vs. how many sold. There is an expectation that the internal auditor would be able to provide a clearer picture.  
A brief discussion then followed about the use of fund balance and the need for caution given the experience of other districts that have expended their fund balances and are now in dire straits.
5.0
Comments

5.1
Good News

None
5.2 
Old Business

Ms. Rosenthal, who arrived at the meeting after the approval of the Minutes of February 26, 2013, which were approved in her absence, asked for a Motion to approve an amendment to the Minutes to correct the record of the vote on Item 6.15 such that the Vote reflect that she and Mrs. Lyons voted NAY, rather than AYE. The Vote would then be: 4 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros); 2 NAY (Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Hatter).

Motion by Slayton, seconded by Flesichhauer, the Board voted to approve the amendment to the Minutes as requested by Ms. Rosenthal to reflect the NAY votes cast by herself and Ms. Lyons.

VOTE ON THE MINUTES OF 2-26-13 AS AMENDED: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Flesichhauer, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 
1 ABSENT (Hatter)
MOTION CARRIED

5.3 
Public Comment

A parent in the District who had spoken earlier reiterated his comments about the need for flexibility when making programming and hiring decisions given the potential impacts of declining enrollment.
5.4 
Other

Mr. Phelan reported that BOCES has made information on the administrative budget available on their website and has indicated a willingness to visit school districts that wish to discuss any questions in advance of the vote on the administrative portion of the BOCES budget that will be held on April 23. Board members were asked to notify Mr. Phelan if they wished for such a discussion with a BOCES representative. 

President Burns reminded her colleagues that the annual sexual harassment training still had to be scheduled. Mr. Phelan will provide some dates.
6.0
Action Items

6.1
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the following consent items:

6.1.1 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the CSE and CPSE recommendations.*

VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Flesichhauer, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Hatter)

MOTION CARRIED
6.2 Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to accept two 2013 Exxon Mobil Fuels Marketing Educational Alliance grants in the amount of $500 for Chancellor Livingston Elementary School and $500 for Rhinebeck High School, for the maintenance and support in the area of Math and/or Science through the sponsorship of Mr. Richard Matthies and Rhinebeck Mobil.
Prior to the vote, President Burns thanked Mr. Matthies for his efforts in securing these grants, as he has done for several years, to benefit our students.
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Flesichhauer, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Hatter)

MOTION CARRIED
6.3
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to accept the donation of books to BMS teachers and the BMS/RHS Library as a result of the 2012-13 PTSO Book Fair in the total amount of $1,085.99, and to accept a mini-grant donation in the total amount of $365.00, from the Rhinebeck PTSO as stipulated. (See attached.)*
Prior to the vote, President Burns thanked the PTSO for all its work in raising these funds and providing support to our students.

VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Flesichhauer, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Hatter)

MOTION CARRIED
6.4 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve Spring coach for the 2012-13 school year:


Softball:
Modified
Kristin Koegel
Volunteer Assistant Coach 



Baseball:
Varsity
Terry Cunningham 
Volunteer Assistant Coach

Prior to the vote, President Burns noted that the appointment of these volunteer coaches came about because of the flexibility provided in the new RTA Agreement.
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Flesichhauer, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Hatter)

MOTION CARRIED
6.5 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve a leave request under the Family Medical Leave Act from Paula Demarco, to commence effective January 22, 2013, to be taken as paid medical leave through June 21, 2013, the period of the leave as certified by a physician in writing, to the extent of her accrued sick leave.*

VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Flesichhauer, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Hatter)



MOTION CARRIED
6.6 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve an extension of the leave request from Shannon Denise, having commenced on December 2, 2012, through April 3, 2013, with such leave to be taken as paid medical leave through the period of disability as certified by a physician in writing, to the extent of her accrued sick leave, and thereafter until January 31, 2014 to be taken as unpaid child care leave.*
VOTE: 5 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 1 NAY 

(Flesichhauer); 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Hatter)



MOTION CARRIED

6.7 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the resolution directing the District Clerk to give notice of the Annual School District Public Hearing on the Budget, the Annual School District Election, and the Vote on the School Budget. (See attached.)*

VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Flesichhauer, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Hatter)



MOTION CARRIED



6.8 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the revised 2012-13 school tax bills, totaling of $1,740.84 in reduction Adjustments, and making appropriate refunds to the property owner, if required. (See attached.)*
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Flesichhauer, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Hatter)



MOTION CARRIED



6.9 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the list of additional emergency conditional substitute teachers for the 2012-13 school year.  
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Flesichhauer, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Hatter)



MOTION CARRIED

7.0 
Proposed Executive Session
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to enter Executive Session at 8:56 pm for the purpose of consultation with the District’s Legal Counsel on matters relating to municipal negotiations.

VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Flesichhauer, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Hatter)

MOTION CARRIED

Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleichhauer, the Board voted to appoint Joseph Phelan as Clerk Pro Tempore.

VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Flesichhauer, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Hatter)

MOTION CARRIED

(President Burns departed the meeting at 10:10 pm.)

Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to return to Regular Session at 10:22 pm.

VOTE: 5 AYE (Slayton, Flesichhauer, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 2 ABSENT (Hatter, Burns)

MOTION CARRIED

8.0
Adjournment
Motion by Fleischhauer, seconded by Lyons, the Board voted to adjourn at 10:23 pm.

VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Flesichhauer, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Hatter)

MOTION CARRIED

Respectfully submitted,

Margaret Todisco

District Clerk

Joseph L. Phelan

Clerk Pro Tempore
